Minutes of the Lake Hopatcong Commission

January 11, 2010



A meeting of the Lake Hopatcong Commission was held on January 11, 2010 at the Hopatcong State Park, Lakeside Boulevard, Landing, New Jersey. At 7:02 p.m., Chair Ondish called the meeting to order.
Salute to the Flag:
Chair Ondish and all those in attendance joined in a salute to the flag.

Moment of Silence:
Chair Ondish requested a moment of silence to remember our troops and their families.

Roll Call:

Present:
Russell Felter, Tom Foley (7:07), Harlynne Lack (7:07), Daniel McCarthy, Kerry Pflugh, Joel Servoss, Richard Zoschak, Edward McCarthy (Morris County Alternate), Arthur Ondish
Absent:
Elizabeth Gantert, David Jarvis
With seven members present at Roll Call, Chair Ondish declared a quorum.  

Communications

Chair Ondish asked for any comments or questions regarding the communications.  There being no discussion, the Chair moved to the next agenda item.
Treasurer's Report/Payment of Bills
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Valley National Bank checking account balance as of December 31, 2009 was $37,641.17.  Mr. Zoschak made a motion to approve the Revised Bill List for $12,086.60 and Mr. Felter seconded.  Ms. Macalle-Holly responded that the Fleet Services was for gasoline to fill the truck up when trying to do monitoring.
ROLL CALL:

	Felter
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Pflugh
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	McCarthy, D.
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	Servoss
	Yes
	
	


Motion unanimous.
Approval of December 21, 2009  Meeting Minute
The Chair requested a motion to move the minutes.  Mr. Zoschak made a motion to approve the December 21, 2009 Regular Meeting Minutes and Mr. Servoss seconded.  Mr. McCarthy stated he had some minor corrections he would give to Ms. Macalle-Holly.  The Chair requested a roll call vote.
ROLL CALL:

	Felter
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Pflugh
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	McCarthy, D.
	Yes
	Ondish
	Abstained

	Servoss
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 6-0-1 (one abstention).
Chair Ondish introduced the new Department of Community Affairs representative, Harlynne Lack upon her arrival at the meeting.  He stated Donna Renderio was stepping down.  He also recognized that Mr. Foley’s arrival.
Approval of October 7, 2009  Work Session Meeting Minutes
The Chair requested a motion to move the work session minutes.  Mr. Dan McCarthy made a motion to move the October 7, 2009 Work Session Meeting Minutes with some minor changes he would review with Ms. Macalle-Holly.  Mr. Foley seconded.  Mr. McCarthy thanked Ms. Macalle-Holly for preparing the minutes.  He stated these minutes were important because a lot of time was spent by Mr. Calderio outlining the status of the harvesting effort last summer and specifically detailing the current state of the equipment which is not good and sounding the alarm for the harvesting operation, or lack thereof, to get things going for next year.  Mr. McCarthy suggested a copy of the minutes should be sent to local Senators and Assemblymen.  He stated it should be the policy of the Commission whenever it meets to transcribe the minutes.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated if it is a work session meeting it is not common practice to prepare minutes because there is no formal action taken and intent of the meeting is for planning purposes.  The Chair stated it could be addressed on case-by-case basis.  The Chair requested a roll call vote.

ROLL CALL:

	Felter
	Abstained
	Servoss
	Abstained

	Foley
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Abstained

	Pflugh
	Abstained
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	McCarthy, D.
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	Lack
	Abstained
	
	


Motion did not carry 4-0-5 (five abstentions).
Mr. McCarthy read from the minutes referring to Mr. Risko’s comment that, “It was the best meeting he had ever been at…”and Mr. Risko is not known for hyperbole.    There was discussion about changing the adoption of minutes in the By-Laws.  Since there were no changes in the vote, the Chair stated the minutes would not be available to the public.   The Chair asked if two Commissioners could listen to the tape over the next month.  Mr. Servoss and Mr. Felter volunteered to do so.  
Public Comment
The Chair inquired if anyone from the public wanted to speak.  There were no speakers during the first public comment. 
Chairman’s Report

Chair Ondish read his report which was a synopsis of the year.  He thanked Mr. Felter for Chairing the December meeting in his absence.  [A copy of the Chair’s report is appended to the end of the minutes.]  
Old Business

Lake Hopatcong Water Level Advisory Committee

The Chair stated that tomorrow if the first meeting of the Committee and it is in Trenton.  During the two hour meeting the intent is to begin talking about water level issues.  He stated this would be a standing Commission agenda item while the Committee was meeting.  There would be a report every month about the Committee meeting and it will give the public an opportunity to provide input.  Ms. Pflugh stated that it is the hope that individuals representing municipalities will establish feedback mechanism so that their municipalities and citizens can have an opportunity to comment in addition to the Commission sharing information.  The Chair indicated Mr. Baier asked if the Commission could post information about the Committee on the LHC website, which he said he did not have a problem with. The Chair stated that Mr. Dan McCarthy suggested that the meeting location could be alternated between here and Trenton.  Ms. Pflugh stated that Mr. Baier has pulled together various experts from throughout DEP to speak to their component of the water level management plan during the first meeting.  She stated the location issued should be raised.  
Grant Project  Updates

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she spoke with someone at I Boat NJ and the earliest they anticipate making a decision is mid-February.  She did confirm that the Commission’s application was received.

She stated that the Commission also received confirmation that the US EPA received the Commission’s Environmental Education Grant submitted on December 15 to do public outreach on rain gardens and rain barrels.  

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she spoke with Dr. Lubnow today about possibly applying for another EPA grant which is somewhat different than the past EPA grants.  The grant is the Community Action for Renewed Environment (CARE) Program to reduce pollutants at the local communities.  The grant does not just deal with water, but water could be a component.  The goal is to help the public understand and reduce toxic risk. She stated there are EPA webinars scheduled in February and the grant is due on March 9.  In speaking with Dr. Lubnow, he suggested doing something with fecal coli form primarily and to do a public outreach on how to reduce it. His other suggestion was to do something with blue-green algal and the toxins involved in that.  However, because there are so many beaches on the lake that have to do the water quality sampling already and which provide the monitoring data to the municipalities, there would not be any cost to collect that data.  Dr. Lubnow thought that would be the most cost-effective way to try to this grant.    She stated it would be necessary to get an understanding from the EPA if this type of project would qualify.  She stated if no one had any objections and if the EPA indicated the project would quality, she would work with the municipalities to get support letters.  There was discussion on why this project would be cost effective because the sampling data is already being collected and there would not be a need to go through the Quality Assurance Protection Plan (QAPP) process as part of the monitoring.  
Ms. Macalle-Holly provided an update on projects implemented this year in addition to the weed harvesting.  As part of the US EPA TWG, the Commission completed a detention basin retrofit in Roxbury which went out to bid.  The contract was awarded and the project completed.  Two TWG projects were completed in Jefferson Township.  These projects on Yacht Club Drive and East Shore Drive were a little different because Jefferson DPW provided the manpower so it was a cost effective way to install two baffle boxes to reduce the sediment and phosphorus load going into the lake.   The fourth TWG project was installed in Mount Arlington.  For this project, Mount Arlington bid the project out and the Commission will reimburse Mount Arlington for the project which was on the Bill List tonight.  
She stated there are two outstanding TWG projects which include the installation of a baffle box installation on Singac Road in Roxbury.  This project was selected instead of the Jefferson Township detention basin.  Princeton Hydro determined that the Jefferson basin was providing enough nutrient and pollutant removal from the existing basin.  Instead the grant funds would be better used to install the baffle box on Singac Road which is upstream of the detention basin in Roxbury basin so the basin does not accumulate sediment as quickly and will reduce the basin cleanup.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Commission is still waiting to hear back from the EPA to get approval to go forward with the Singac Road project.  She stated the other EPA project remaining is the alternate septic system in Jefferson Township at the daycare on Nolan’s point.  She stated there was a situation with the existing tanks in the systems and Jefferson Township wanted Princeton Hydro to certify the tanks which they could not do.  The tanks will have to be replaced, but since there was cost savings with Jefferson and Mount Arlington projects, funds can be redirected to the septic project.
She stated the last component of the EPA TWG was the public outreach.  She stated public outreach will either be done at an upcoming LHC meeting or a separate meeting for the public to give updates on all these projects.  She stated the other part of the outreach is to contact lawn care providers to let them know the result of the lawn fertilizer study.  Ms. Pflugh discussed the State’s Healthy Lawn, Healthy Water Initiative where the manufacturing and lawn care industry is strategizing with DEP on both new technologies and stewardship activities.  She agreed to share the names of companies involved in this initiative.
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Commission is still on the short-list for the SFY10 319(h) grant and are still waiting to hear.  In response to Ms. Pflugh’s inquiry, she stated that grants funds awarded for the EPA and current 319 project is $1.6M.  For the new 319 grant, the requested amount is approximately $900K for stormwater and sediment removal type projects.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the only other grant the Commission received and completed was a US EPA Wetlands grant for $30K.
The Chair stated that he should have mentioned at the beginning of the meeting that Mr. Felter and Mr. Mitchko were reappointed for a two-year term expiring 12/31/11 to serve on the Commission.  He stated Mr. Edward McCarthy was also appointed to a two-year term through 12/31/11.  Mr. Brunson was also reappointed for Hopatcong for one year.  Mr. Zoschak stated the Commission should be receiving a letter from Roxbury for their appointments.  The Chair stated the Commission still has an open Governor’s appointment on the Commission.  The seat has been open for three years and seven months according to Mr. Dan McCarthy.

Sub-Committees

Review of Sub-Committee

The Chair stated Ms. Macalle-Holly distributed the sub-committee list. The various committees and members were discussed. 

Aquatic Habitat – Dan McCarthy, Gantert; other members to be determined.  
Mr. McCarthy stated the committee’s focus is on invasive species. Ms. Pflugh stated she would have to check to see who would be the correct DEP representative for the committee, but she was unsure if they could attend.  She indicated that Larry Baier was her alternate, but he was not the appropriate individual to participate.  The Chair stated he would check to see if Mr. Clancy is still interested in serving.

Audit & Evaluation Committee – Zoschak, Gantert, O’Connor

Business Plan Committee – Felter (Chair), Gantert, Macalle-Holly, Dan McCarthy, Ondish, Pflugh

By-Laws – Zoschak (Chair), Gantert, Felter, Dan McCarthy, Ondish, Weyl (Counsel)
Mr. Zoschak stated that nothing is happening with that and he would like to Chair the committee to get it going.  
Budget/Personnel/Insurance – Gantert (Chair), Felter, Jarvis, Pflugh, Ondish

Funding – Felter (Chair), Foley, Macalle-Holly, Dan McCarthy/Mike Brunson, Lack, Pflugh, Kurzman (Community Volunteer) 

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the sub-committee cannot have more than five commissioners unless someone is serving as alternate.  Mr. Brunson could remain on the committee as as alternate for Dan McCarthy.  The Chair stated this is important because this committee should look at all types of funding as well as grants.  The Chair stated there was still a vacancy on the Committee to fill Mr. Brunson’s community volunteer position.  He stated anyone interested should contact him or Ms. Macalle-Holly.  
The Chair stated he wanted to make it clear that going for grants is not that easy.  There is a lot of paperwork and time that goes into every grant application.  The Commission has gone after grants.  If someone from the community wants to volunteer to assist Ms. Macalle-Holly in looking for grants, it would be helpful.  Mr. Zoschak stated it is an art to get a grant.  Ms. Pflugh suggested part of the assessment as to whether to apply for grants is the amount of paperwork that is required if you are awarded.  It is an important consideration because many grants, especially federal and to some extent state grants require a tremendous amount of paperwork and accountability.  There has to be a cost benefits analysis done upfront to evaluate if you would spend more money in staff time than you would receive from the grant.  There was general agreement that Princeton Hydro would still seek to find grants for the Commission, but the Funding Committee would be responsible for investigating other grant opportunities as well.
Project Planning Committee – Dan McCarthy (Chair), Lack, Macalle-Holly, Lubnow (Environmental Consultant), 
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that committee has not met recently.  The committee used to meet prior to putting together the budget during the summer to discuss what type of projects would be beneficial to recommend for inclusion in the budget.  That was not done this year, because the Commission submitted a bare bones budget.  Ms. Pflugh stated that Kim Cenno would most likely be the appropriate DEP person if the committee discussed lake management projects, but she would need to make inquiries.   
Public Outreach – Servoss (Chair), Macalle-Holly, Pflugh, other members to be determined
The Chair stated Mr. Hoagland should be contacted to see if he is still interested in serving.  Mr. Ed McCarthy said he would speak with Mr. Jarvis about possibly serving.  Mr. Zoschak stated he would check to see if Ms. Kinback was interested in participating. 
Site Plan Review

Mr. Risko and Mr. O’Connor would continue to do site plan reviews because of their background.
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she would update the list and if she missed anything to please let her know.

Business Plan
Mr. Felter stated the committee met last Friday at Mount Arlington.  He thanked Chair Ondish for providing the room and conference call service.  He stated the committee looked at the comments from the public which were basically from Mr. Kurzman’s most of which had been addressed.  His big concern seemed to be pension that the Commission would hire someone that had worked 24 years for the State.  If hired by the Commission, they would work only one year and Commission would be responsible for the pension.   Mr. Felter stated he did not envision that happening.  Right now the Commission does not have any money.

He stated the Lake Hopatcong Alliance sent the Commission some comments.   He stated their comments regarding funding strategy and market analysis would be referred to the Funding Committee.  The plan is for the Funding Committee to start having meetings to begin reviewing all previous funding alternatives. The intent is to have this list available for the Governor and Senators to see if these funding alternative can be considered.  He stated the SWOT analysis will be addressed in the Plan.   The milepost plan/forecast is included in the goals and objectives.  Long and short range term objectives going forward and the Commission will track this.  Mr. Zoschak asked for contributions to be made to the health insurance since State workers are already making contributions and it could be similar to the State formula or develop its own formula since the Commission is not unionized.  Mr. Felter stated the State Health Benefit issue would have to be looked into.   Mr. Felter stated the Plan should be ready for the next meeting and would like to adopt it.  Mr. Felter stated the Commission will address the financial plan and cash flow analysis in a different way.  As much as the Commission would like to run like a business, there is a whole different process with money.  He stated he was unsure if that would be address in the first Business Plan to be adopted.  
In response to Mr. Edward McCarthy’s inquiry, Mr. Felter stated an audit would be addressed by the committee and Mr. Zoschak would be looking into that.  
New Business

Resolution 10-01 Setting Time and Date for 2010 Regular Meetings

Chair Ondish stated Resolution 10-01 was to set the time and dates for the regular meetings. Mr. Zoschak made the motion and Mr. Servoss seconded.  Ms. Macalle-Holly thanked the towns for getting back to her so quickly.  The Chair stated next month may be difficult since his Counsel meeting is on the same night.  He asked Mr. Felter if he could Chair, if he was not available.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the next meeting was Tuesday, February 16 due to the holiday.  For the meetings in March through October, the meetings will be the usual third Monday of the month starting at 7:00 p.m.  In November and December, the meetings will be the second Monday of the month.  The January 2011 reorganization meeting is the Tuesday after Martin Luther holiday.  The Chair stated the first three meetings are in Jefferson, the second three in Roxbury, the third three in Mount Arlington and the last three in Hopatcong.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the locations were based solely on availability because Jefferson was the only facility available next month.  
ROLL CALL:

	Felter
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Pflugh
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	McCarthy, D.
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	Lack
	Yes
	
	


Motion unanimous.
The Chair asked if the meeting dates could be put out in Microsoft Outlook.  Ms. Lack stated she could assist with Ms. Macalle-Holly if necessary.

Resolution 10-02 Designation of Official Newspapers 
The Chair requested a motion for the Resolution 10-02.  Mr. Zoschak made the motion and Mr. Felter seconded.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated they were the same as last year.  There being no discussion, the Chair requested a roll call.

ROLL CALL:

	Felter
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Pflugh
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	McCarthy, D.
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	Lack
	Yes
	
	


Motion unanimous.
LHC and NJ DEP MOA for Supplemental Funding – Amendment #1

The Chair stated the last item on the agenda was the MOA for Supplemental Funding – Amendment #1.  Mr. Zoschak made a motion to authorize the Chair to sign the Amendment and Mr. Dan McCarthy seconded.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated DEP prepared the amendment.  Mr. Dan McCarthy had comments on page 2, paragraph 1, 3rd line to make the correction for “the will cover” to “they will cover”  and #5 change “comment” to “instrument” and in #6 representative should be plural.  The Chair inquired with those changes, if everyone is in agreement for him to sign the amendment.  
ROLL CALL:

	Felter
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Pflugh
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	McCarthy, D.
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	Lack
	Yes
	
	


Motion unanimous.
Mr. McCarthy inquired about everyone’s thoughts to have Princeton Hydro attend meetings since there attendance is helpful especially with technical environmental questions.  He stated the attorney has disappeared and although they are available by phone that is not helpful.  He inquired about remedies for the situation. Chair Ondish stated this could be discussed with the new administration when the Commission itself is discussed.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated in the budget submitted to the State, there was money allocated for Princeton Hydro, but there was no budget for legal counsel.  She stated the DAG office bills back to agencies, but because of our funding issues, they stopped billing for counsel services, but they did bill the Commission for the first year and a half.  Mr. Zoschak stated the Commission should have its own attorney, but funding is an issue.  The Chair stated that is another item he wants to discuss with the new administration.  
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated and Mr. Dan McCarthy agreed that Counsel had already notified that Commission that only the DAG office could provide legal services.  Ms. Pflugh stated she did not think the Commission could hire outside counsel since it is a State agency.  She stated for as part of her responsibility to both the Greenwood Lake and Lake Hopatcong Commissions, should legal questions comes up, it is her responsibility to reach out to the DAG with the question and they will provide their counsel to us.  Until such time that she can brief the new DEP Commissioner, she does not think it will change because of the workload issue and how much time the DAG office needs to be allocated to the lake commissions.  Mr. Zoschak stated the DAGs are not experienced with municipal law or parliamentary procedures and they always have to go back and ask which can take months which are a big problem.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated Counsel still does review Commission resolutions and necessary documents at her request.  
Mr. Dan McCarthy stated that if a meeting with the new administration comes about, the Business Plan committee members would be best because that is what the committee is about.   The Chair stated if a meeting is scheduled, he would take people with him because he is tired of being the bearer of bad news.  
In response to the Chair’s inquiry, Ms. Macalle-Holly responded that Princeton Hydro is coming to next month’s meeting.  Ms. Pflugh asked if Princeton Hydro was funded under the EPA grant and was advised that Dr. Lubnow has been to Commission meetings once or twice to give grant updates since the Commission stopped funding Princeton Hydro through professional services.  Ms. Pflugh stated she assumes Princeton Hydro attendance at Greenwood Lake Commission meeting is funded through their EPA grant. Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that the Princeton Hydro professional services contract was for $6.5K annually which did not change since they started in 2001.  Princeton Hydro contract is typically renewed in January.  Mr. Dan McCarthy asked if the Commission could put it on the agenda for next month.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that realistically the Commission does not have funding for Princeton Hydro and until the funding issue is resolved there are not funds available to pay Princeton Hydro for the retainer.  She stated she believes Ms. Pflugh is referring to going forward for future grants, it could be written into the grant application and that was not done for the any of the Commission current grant or the 319 the Commission is applying for.  
Public Comment
Chair Ondish stated the meeting was opened to public session.
Mr. Cliff Beebe, Beebe Marina, stated it was an interesting meeting, but about 90% of the people did not know what they were talking about.  He inquired asked what people would be attending the water level management plan meeting.  He stated he did not know what a water management plan was being discussed because there is no need for it because its already on the books as a New Jersey State Statute which states the lake will be kept full at all time subject to the elements.  He asked how the State could violate the law.  Mr. Beebe stated the State does not own the lake.  Chair Ondish stated the committee will discuss the current lake level management plan.  Mr. Beebe stated it should be discussed at the meeting.  He stated user fees keep coming up and it should be put aside because we pay registration and license fee.  

Mr. Gebeloff opted not to address the Commission since user fees were not discussed. 

Yanique Thorman, asked if the budget was submitted.  She was advised it was approved and submitted.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the budget submitted was similar to the model in the Business Plan with the five staff scenario and stated she would post to the website.  Ms. Thorman discussed how the economic impact of the Lake should be addressed when speaking with the new administration.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she had tried to get the economic impact study done by the Office of Legislative Services previously and it was suggested that Senator Bucco’s office be contacted.  Ms. Thorman stated the economic impact would be helpful to get support from the State.  Lake Hopatcong is not even on the State’s main tourist site. 
There being no further business, at 8:40 p.m. Mr. Zoschak made a motion to adjourn and Mr. Dan McCarthy seconded.  The motion was unanimous. 

Prepared by:  Donna Macalle-Holly 
Chairman Report for Commission:  1/11/2009:

First off I would like to wish everyone a happy new year!

We can all hope this will be a better year for this Commission.

I would like to give a brief overview of the activity of the Lake Hopatcong Commission during the 2009 year. Detailed information can be obtained from the minutes of the regular and special meetings posted on our website and available at the Lake Hopatcong Commission office located here at the State Park.

In January I met Senator Sweeney at the Mayors Legislative Day in Trenton.  Senator Sweeney signed onto Senate Bill 2262 proposed by Senators Bucco and Oraho and it proposed allocating 700k for the LHC.  I thanked him for his interest. 

The Business plan committee began to meet in January.

Due to the actions by the DEP in dealing with the Dam in Dec 08, I was able to arrange a meeting of all the departments that have an impact on Lake Hopatcong in order to ensure our communication lines were open.

In February a meeting was arranged and Dan McCarthy, Larry Baier, Mr. Wetzel and Mayor Petillo and I attended.  We met with department heads and made sure the lines of communication stay open.

Secondly we discussed the many areas that were discussed of where we can obtain operating money to keep our budget going.  Many ideas were discussed, from both the spreadsheet Mr Kurzman had prepared as well as the Lake Hopatcong Protective Association’s suggestions.  It resulted in our learning that money was not available and that if we were to approach Commissioner Maruiello we would have to have some sort of fee structure planned out.

I made a plea at the Morris County League of Municipalities meeting asking for the towns to pass resolutions supporting Senate Bill 2262 and many did.

The Mayor from around the lake got together twice to discuss the financial impact of the lake on our communities.

I was at a meeting with Governor Corzine and Commissioner Mauriello and discussed stimulus funding and if there would be any way to direct some to the LHC.

In April Dan McCarthy and I met with a company called BioGold. This is a company that is looking to construct a bio fuel plant in the area.  They wanted to meet to discuss using our weeds as fuel. Turns out we do not generate enough to be a factor. They will consider our weeds if they do get online.

As a representative of the LHC I attended the opening of the Munsconetcongs Watershed Association’s new office and educational facility in Asbury, NJ.  While there I met people from the National Park Service.  Of course I had a discussion with them and asked if there were any opportunities for some funding for Lake Hopatcong from the federal government.  The answer was no because they only fund Wild and Scenic areas of the Nations Rivers.

During the month of April I began to receive many letters from residents concerned with the water level of the lake.

On April 28, I attended a meeting of the Hopatcong Republican Club to update them on what was going on with the LHC.

In May I attended a meeting, at the invitation of Mayor Felter, with some of the business owners from around the lake.  The main topic of discussion was the lake water level.

I was asked to be a guest speaker at the Lake Hopatcong Power Squadron meeting to give an update on the lake and the LHC.

In June I began to put together a harvesting effort for this summer.  I spent much time coordinating the offerings of staff, equipment and facilities from the towns and counties.  Once this was established we sent a letter to Commissioner Mauriello and he did come through with 72k for us to use to hire some staff and do some kind of harvesting operation.  We hired Mike Calderio back  June 3rd and he began to work on a plan.

June saw the Save the Lake Rally come and go. It was great to see so many come out in support of the lake. With the rally the Lake Hopatcong Alliance was created.

I attended the US Coast Guard Auxiliaries 70th birthday celebration at the Jefferson House.  It was a nice event and I said a few words as the LHC Chair. They introduced the new Lake Hopatcong Flotilla.

The end of June saw an excess amount of rain and the lake rose to an almost no wake level for the 4th of July weekend. 

In July Mike worked with the Hopatcong DPW and was able to get a couple harvesters maintained enough to get them in the water and do some harvesting. We were able to hire Curt Mulch back as a full time seasonal staff to assist with training and to help with the mechanical work.  Working with volunteer staff there was a minimal effort made. The main channels were harvested.  There were 2-1/2 harvesters able to work during this 6 week period of operations.  There were 253 tons of weeds removed which equated to 90 lbs of phosphorous.  Just to compare, during the 2008 season 1137 tons of weeds were removed equating to 406 lbs of phosphorous removal.  In 2007 1559 tons were removed equating to 556 lbs of phosphorous removal.  You can see the pattern here.

In August the Mayors and Freeholder Directors met to discuss the lake and the impact on the Municipalities.

The business plan committee continued to craft the Business Plan.

I was pleased to host several DEP officials on a tour of Lake Hopatcong as well as a stop to see the new Chamber filter being installed on Castle Rock Road.

In September we saw a change in some of the Commissioners:
Larry Baier stepped down as the DEP rep and he was replaced by Kerry Kirk Pflugh.  

Ben Spinelli’s vacant seat was finally filled by Donna Renderio so we now have the DCA represented.  [The Chair stated he reported on the DCA change earlier.]
Collin Omrod stepped down as Hopatcong’s Alternate and Mike Brunson was appointed to serve in that capacity.

In October the Mayors and County met again.

I was very pleased that we had a workshop meeting in the beginning of October with Michael Calderio and the DPW Super from Hopatcong, Ron Jobless, who worked very closely with Mike during this make shift attempt to have a harvesting operation this past summer. Kurt Mulsh also attended that meeting.  I urge those of you who were not at that meeting to review the minutes that have been prepared from that work session, that will be approved this evening, to get a thorough understanding of what it takes to maintain and operate the weed harvesting operation here at Lake Hopatcong. This is very important information.  I intend to use these minutes when we eventually meet with the new administration to discuss our plight and the future of Lake Hopatcong.

We met again with Commissioner Mauriello in Trenton to discuss funding.  It was agreed that if we were to get some kind of maintenance charge plan in place they would find money to bring staff so we could begin maintaining the equipment for next season.  He would be willing to enter into some sort of MOA, again, that would help bridge us until funding could be collected from a maintenance fee system.

In November the plan I had been working on came apart.  I had hoped for some way to put a maintenance charge system in place and the money collected would stay local and not have to go to Trenton.  The State Constitution specifically states that any money collected from a state agency has to be deposited into the general fund.  That just doesn’t work.  My plan was set aside in favor of waiting for the Election to see if we would have a different administration to deal with in the future.  With a new administration, there is hope that funding will come from the state without having to go to a maintenance charge system.  

A 4 chamber sand filter was successfully installed in Mount Arlington in the parking lot of the Mount Arlington Public Beach. This filter takes in all the storm water from the center of town and filters it before it enters Lake Hopatcong. This was a joint Mount Arlington/LHC project.

In December I have spoken with Governor Elect Christie and he suggested I get in touch with the transition team about the LHC.  I have spoken to the person who gathered the information for the transition team about the history of the LHC and where we stand now.  I have not had any further contact and wait in limbo.  I saw Governor Elect Christie last week and said we need to talk and he said we will.

I did meet with the DEP transition team for another committee I am involved with and at the conclusion of that meeting I spoke to Senator Marcia Karrow who is heading up that team. She says her thought is to get money for the LHC and all the lakes in the state from existing streams of money. She is against any type of maintenance charges/ user fees.  She said she is working with Senator Bucco on this issue.  I applaud Senator Bucco and Oraho and the other Senators who have signed onto any bills that are intended to fund the operating budget of the LHC.  I hope they can find funding or a way to divert other funding to come Lake Hopatcongs way.  So far, over the last 8 years, this has not been able to be accomplished.  I have great hope that with the new administration in place, after next week, that some sort of permanent funding source can be found and put in place. There is no more time for one time flashes in the pan. We need a permanent fix to this long ongoing problem of proper funding for the maintenance of Lake Hopatcong.  We spend way too much time discussing where we are going to get funding than we do on carrying out the charter of this Commission and doing the work necessary to maintain Lake Hopatcong. Then focus can be directed to doing more than just maintaining but moving forward with new programs to make the lake even better.

The LHC has applied for an I-boat grant.  We will look forward to an answer as to our winning the grant or not.  If so, we will have to find a way to raise the matching funds.

Our equipment is in the Franklin building and outside storage.  Our laid off staff is looking for work and we are slowly running out of operating money.

It is not a pretty picture and I hope we will see some change early in the year with the new administration that takes over next week.

We have our first Lake Hopatcong Water Level Management Committee meeting tomorrow in Trenton.
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